

CONSULTING AND TECHNICAL SERVICES II (CATS II) TASK ORDER REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS (TORFP)

SBR ONLY

BUSINESS ANALYST RESOURCES

CATS II TORFP # .101B9200022

MARYLAND TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

ISSUE DATE: MARCH 10, 2010

NOTICE TO BIDDERS/OFFERORS SMALL BUSINESS RESERVE PROCUREMENT

This is a Small Business Reserve procurement for which award is limited to certified small business vendors. Only business that meet the requirements set forth in State Finance and Procurement Article, §§ 14-501 – 14-505, Annotated Code of Maryland, and who are registered with the Department of General Services Small Business Reserve Program are eligible for award. For purposes of a Small Business Reserve procurement, a small business is a for profit business, other than a broker, that meets the following criteria:

- It is independently owned and operated;
- It is not a subsidiary of another business;
- It is not dominant in its field of operation;
- Its **wholesale** operations did not employ more that 50 persons, and its gross sales did not exceed an average of \$4,000,000 in its most recently completed three fiscal years;*
- Its **retail** operations did not employ more than 25 persons, and its gross sales did not exceed an average of \$3,000,000 in its most recently completed three fiscal years;*
- Its **manufacturing** operations did not employ more than 100 persons, and its gross sales did not exceed an average of \$2,000,000 in its most recently completed three fiscal years;*
- Its **service** operations did not employ more than 100 persons, and its gross sales did not exceed an average of \$10,000,000 in its most recently completed three fiscal years;*
- Its **construction** operations did not employ more than 50 persons, and its gross sales did not exceed an average of \$7,000,000 in its most recently completed three fiscal years* and
- The **Architectural and Engineering Services** of the business did not employ more than 100 persons, and the gross sales of the business did not exceed and average of \$4,500,000 in its most recently completed 3 fiscal years.

^{*}If business has not existed for three years, the employment and gross sales average (s) is the average for each year or part of a year during which the business has been in existence.

Further information on the certification process is available at <u>www.dgs.state.md.us</u>, click on the *Small Business Reserve* link

KEY INFORMATION SUMMARY SHEET

This Consulting and Technical Services II (CATS II) Task Order Request for Proposals (TORFP) is issued to obtain the services necessary to satisfy the requirements defined in Section 2 - Scope of Work. All CATS II Master Contractors approved to perform work in the functional area under which this TORFP is released are invited to submit a Task Order (TO) Proposal to this TORFP. In addition to the requirements of this TORFP, the Master Contractors are subject to all terms and conditions contained in the CATS II RFP issued by the Maryland Department of Information Technology and subsequent Master Contract Project Number 060B9800035, including any amendments.

TORFP Title:	Business Analyst Resources
Functional Area:	FA11 – Business Process Consulting Services
TORFP Issue Date:	March 10, 2010
Closing Date and Time:	April 1, 2010 – 1:00 PM EST
TORFP Issuing Agency:	Maryland Transportation Authority (MDTA) Division of Information Technology (MDTA DoIT)
Send Questions and Proposals to:	Barbara Ryer, Procurement Officer
	bryer@mdot.state.md.us
TO Procurement Officer:	Barbara Ryer Phone: 410-865-1129
	Fax: 410-865-1388
TO Manager:	Andy Cole
	Office Phone Number: 410-537-6728 Office FAX Number: 410-537-6750
TO Project Number:	J01B9200022
TO Type:	Time and materials
Period of Performance:	June 1, 2010 – May 31, 2014
MBE Goal:	0 percent
Small Business Reserve (SBR):	Yes
Primary Place of Performance:	TO Contractor to provide office space at contractor's site when not working at MdTA site—Meetings, interviews, other work that must be performed on site will primarily be in Central Maryland (Baltimore) area.
TO Pre-proposal Conference:	March 17, 2010 – 9:00 AM – MdTA See Attachment 7 for directions.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION	ON 1 - ADMINISTRATIVE INFORMATION	6
1.1	RESPONSIBILITY FOR TORFP AND TO AGREEMENT	6
1.2	TO AGREEMENT	
1.3	TO PROPOSAL SUBMISSIONS	
1.4	ORAL PRESENTATIONS/INTERVIEWS	
1.5	CONFLICT OF INTEREST	
1.6 1.7	NON-DISCLOSURE AGREEMENTLIMITATION OF LIABILITY CEILING	
1.7	CONTRACT MANAGEMENT OVERSIGHT ACTIVITIES	<i>1</i>
1.9	LIVING WAGE REQUIREMENTS	
	ON 2 - SCOPE OF WORK	
2.1	PURPOSE	
2.2	REQUESTING AGENCY BACKGROUND	
2.3	PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	
2.4	ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES	10
2.5	WORK HOURS	
2.6	HARDWARE AND SOFTWARE	
2.7	REQUIRED PROJECT POLICIES, GUIDELINES AND METHODOLOGIES	
2.8	CONTRACTOR MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS	
2.9	PERFORMANCE EVALUATION	
2.10	NON PERFORMANCE OF PERSONNEL	
2.11	SUBSTITUTION OF PERSONNEL	
2.12 2.13	INVOICINGCHANGE ORDERS	
2.13	SECURITY AND CONFIDENTIALITY	
	ON 3 - TASK ORDER PROPOSAL FORMAT AND SUBMISSION REQUIREMENTS	
3.1	REQUIRED RESPONSE	16
3.2	FORMAT	
SECTION	ON 4 - TASK ORDER AWARD PROCESS	19
4.1	OVERVIEW	19
4.2	TECHNICAL PROPOSAL EVALUATION CRITERIA	
4.3	SELECTION PROCEDURES	
4.4	COMMENCEMENT OF WORK UNDER A TO AGREEMENT	19
ATTA(CHMENT 1 – PRICE PROPOSAL FORMAT	20
ATTA(CHMENT 2 – TASK ORDER AGREEMENT	22
ATTA(CHMENT 3 – CONFLICT OF INTEREST AFFIDAVIT AND DISCLOSURE	25
ATTA(CHMENT 4 – SMALL BUSINESS CONTRACT AFFIDAVIT	27
ATTA(CHMENT 5 - LABOR CLASSIFICATION PERSONNEL RESUME SUMMARY	29
ATTA(CHMENT 6 – LIVING WAGE AFFIDAVIT	32
ATTA(CHMENT 7 - DIRECTIONS TO THE PRE-TO PROPOSAL CONFERENCE	35
ATTA(CHMENT 8 – NON-DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT (OFFEROR)	37
ATTAC	CHMENT 9 – NON-DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT (TO CONTRACTOR)	39

ATTACHMENT 10 – TO CONTRACTOR SELF-REPORTING CHECKLIST	.42
ATTACHMENT 11 -PERFORMANCE EVALUATION	.45
EXHIBIT A	.53

SECTION 1 - ADMINISTRATIVE INFORMATION

1.1 RESPONSIBILITY FOR TORFP AND TO AGREEMENT

The TO Procurement Officer has the primary responsibility for the management of the TORFP process, for the resolution of TO Agreement scope issues, and for authorizing any changes to the TO Agreement. See Section 2.16 for information on change orders.

The TO Manager has the primary responsibility for the management of the work performed under the TO Agreement; administration functions, including issuing written directions; ensuring compliance with the terms and conditions of the CATS II Master Contract; and, in conjunction with the selected Master Contractor, achieving on budget/on time/on target (e.g., within scope) completion of the Scope of Work.

1.2 TO AGREEMENT

Based upon an evaluation of TO Proposal responses, an SBR Master Contractor will be selected to conduct the work defined in Section 2 - Scope of Work. A specific TO Agreement, Attachment 3, will then be entered into between the State and the selected Master Contractor, which will bind the selected Master Contractor (TO Contractor) to the contents of its TO Proposal, including the price proposal.

1.3 TO PROPOSAL SUBMISSIONS

The TO Procurement Officer will not accept submissions after the stated date and exact time. The time will be local time as determined by the Maryland Transportation Authority's (MDTA) e-mail system time stamp. The TO Proposal is to be submitted via e-mail as two attachments in MS Word format. The "subject" line in the e-mail submission shall state the TORFP #J01B9200022. The first file will be the TO Proposal technical response to this TORFP and titled, "CATS II TORFP #J01B9200022 Technical". The second file will be the financial response to this CATS II TORFP and titled, "CATS II TORFP #J01B9200022 Financial". The following proposal documents must be submitted with required signatures as .PDF files with signatures clearly visible:

- Attachment 1 Price Proposal
- Attachment 3 Conflict of Interest Affidavit and Disclosure
- Attachment 4 Small Business Affidavit
- Attachment 5 Labor Classification Personnel Resume Summary
- Attachment 6 Living Wage Affidavit

NOTE: there is a file size limitation on inbound emails. Email must be no more than eight (8) megabytes and cannot contain any executable extensions. Breaking proposals into multiple emails, if multiple emails are clearly marked as such (i.e., 1 of 3, 2 of 3, 3 of 3), is acceptable.

1.4 ORAL PRESENTATIONS/INTERVIEWS

All Master Contractors and proposed staff will be required to make an oral presentation to State representatives. Significant representations made by a Master Contractor during the oral presentation shall be submitted in writing. All such representations will become part of the Master Contractor's proposal and are binding, if the Contract is awarded. The Procurement Officer will notify Master Contractor of the time and place of oral presentations.

1.5 CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The TO Contractor awarded the TO Agreement shall provide IT technical and/or consulting services for State agencies or component programs with those agencies, and must do so impartially and without any conflicts of interest. Each Master Contractor shall complete and include a Conflict of Interest Affidavit in the form included as Attachment 4 this TORFP with its TO Proposal. If the TO Procurement Officer makes a determination that facts or circumstances exist that give rise to or could in the future give rise to a conflict of interest within the meaning of

COMAR 21.05.08.08A, the TO Procurement Officer may reject a Master Contractor's TO Proposal under COMAR 21.06.02.03B.

Master Contractors should be aware that the State Ethics Law, State Government Article, §15-508, might limit the selected Master Contractor's ability to participate in future related procurements, depending upon specific circumstances. This article prohibits a person or entity that assists in the drafting of specifications, an invitation for bids, or request for proposals for procurement from submitting a bid or proposal on that procurement, or assisting another in doing so. The Annotated Code of Maryland may be accessed at the Division of State Documents website – see www.dsd.state.md.us/comar.

1.6 NON-DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT

Certain system documentation may be available for potential Offerors to review at a reading room at MDTA, 2340 Broening Highway, Baltimore, Maryland. Offerors who review such documentation will be required to sign a Non-Disclosure Agreement (Offeror) in the form of Attachment 7. Please contact the TO Procurement Officer of this TORFP to schedule an appointment.

In addition, certain documentation may be required by the TO Contractor awarded the TO Agreement in order to fulfill the requirements of the TO Agreement. The TO Contractor, employees and agents who review such documents will be required to sign, including but not limited to, a Non-Disclosure Agreement (TO Contractor) in the form of Attachment 8.

1.7 LIMITATION OF LIABILITY CEILING

Pursuant to Section 27 (C) of the CATS II Master Contract, the limitation of liability per claim under this TORFP shall not exceed the total TO Agreement amount established.

1.8 CONTRACT MANAGEMENT OVERSIGHT ACTIVITIES

DoIT is responsible for contract management oversight on the CATS II master contract. As part of that oversight, DoIT has implemented a process for self-reporting contract management activities of CATS II task orders (TO). This process shall typically apply to active TOs for operations and maintenance services valued at \$1 million or greater, but all CATS II TOs are subject to review.

Attachment 9 is a sample of the TO Contractor Self-Reporting Checklist. DoIT will send initial checklists out to applicable TO Contractors approximately three months after the award date for a TO. The TO Contractor shall complete and return the checklist as instructed on the checklist. Subsequently, at six month intervals from the due date on the initial checklist, the TO Contractor shall update and resend the checklist to DoIT.

1.9 LIVING WAGE REQUIREMENTS

A solicitation for services under a State contract valued at \$100,000 or more may be subject to Title 18, State Finance and Procurement Article, Annotated Code of Maryland. Additional information regarding the State's Living Wage requirement is contained in the following section entitled *Living Wage Requirements for Service Contracts*. If the Offeror fails to complete and submit the required Living Wage documentation, the State may determine an Offeror to be not responsible.

Contractors and Subcontractors subject to the Living Wage Law shall pay each covered employee at least \$12.25 per hour, if State contract services valued at 50% or more of the total value of the contract are performed in the Tier 1 Area. If State contract services valued at 50% or more of the total contract value are performed in the Tier 2 Area, an Offeror shall pay each covered employee at least \$9.21 per hour. The specific Living Wage rate is determined by whether a majority of services take place in a Tier 1 Area or Tier 2 Area of the State. The Tier 1 Area includes Montgomery, Prince George's, Howard, Anne Arundel, and Baltimore Counties, and Baltimore City. The Tier 2 Area includes any county in the State not

included in the Tier 1 Area. If the employees who perform the services are not located in the State, the head of the unit responsible for a State contract pursuant to §18-102 (d) shall assign the tier based upon where the recipients of the services are located.

The contract resulting from this solicitation has been determined to be a Tier 1 contract.

SECTION 2 - SCOPE OF WORK

2.1 PURPOSE

The Maryland Transportation Authority (MDTA) is issuing this CATS II TORFP to qualified SBRs to obtain five (5) Business Analysts to assist in the preparation and documentation of business cases for project requests, the review and documentation of existing business processes, eliciting and documenting business requirements, testing and deficit tracking, and the documentation of future processes for a variety of proposed and current MDTA projects.

2.2 REQUESTING AGENCY BACKGROUND

The Maryland Transportation Authority (MDTA) is an independent State agency established in 1971 to finance, construct, manage, operate and improve the State's toll facilities, as well as to finance new revenue-producing transportation projects for the Maryland Department of Transportation. The MDTA has seven toll facilities – a turnpike, two tunnels and four bridges to help keep traffic moving in Maryland.

Our Mission: The MDTA will be financial stewards of our dedicated revenue sources to provide vital transportation links that move people to promote commerce in Maryland by:

- Creating and maintaining a transportation network of highways, bridges, and tunnels where safety and efficiency are priorities.
- Operating and securing our facilities with innovative technologies.
- Financing transportation facilities that offer convenient choices to travelers.

Our Values: Service, Employee Empowerment and Accountability; Responsiveness; Vigilance; Integrity; Communications; Equal Opportunity.

For more than 35 years, the MDTA has provided Maryland's citizens and visitors with safe and convenient transportation facilities. We are committed to quality and excellence in customer service; and we rely on our organization's values, traditions and most important our employees to achieve these goals.

2.2.1 PROJECT BACKGROUND

The MDTA Division of Information Technology (MDTA DoIT) recognizes that business processes, business cases, and system requirements must be understood and properly documented in order to deliver successful IT Systems projects that meet the needs of the business areas on-time and within budget. The MDTA DoIT has a backlog of project requests for new systems and for enhancements to existing systems.

The objective of this Task Order RFP to acquire the services of five qualified individuals who will work with MDTA DoIT staff at the Point Breeze Complex MDTA DoIT building located at 2340 Broening Highway, Baltimore, Maryland and with other MDTA business unit staff at various MDTA locations (at any of our facilities, but with the majority of the work based in the Baltimore, Maryland region) to assist in the preparation and documentation of business cases, business processes, and system requirements. Examples of such projects include the Electronic Toll Collection (ETC), Procurement Information Management, ETC 3rd Generation, Geographic Information System (GIS) Development, Identity Management, and several other Finance and Police initiatives.

2.3 PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Technology, software products and industry best practices change. The TO Contractor must ensure continuing education opportunities for the personnel provided (regardless of employment type). The time allocated to these continuing education activities for staff deployed to MDTA may not be charged to this task order. Actual course costs are also the responsibility of the TO Contractor.

2.4 ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The work to be accomplished by the TO Contractor personnel under this TORFP includes the following:

- A) Participate in the Project Preliminary Planning phase, which covers the receipt/review of initial project requests, refinement of the project request, and development of the business case and concept proposal.
- B) Produce project feasibility and cost benefit analysis reports to assist MDTA executive management in determining whether a project should proceed.
- C) Transition a project from idea or concept through preliminary planning phase to become a chartered project.
- D) Assist Project Managers with requirement identification and definition in Project Planning phase.
- E) Assist with project scope definition and management plan
- F) Ability to correctly identify project stakeholders and respective Subject Matter Experts (SMEs)
- G) Facilitate an elicitation session with a large group of stakeholders
- H) Understand and communicate information on the requirements development and management process to the project team
- I) Ability to differentiate between modeling techniques to determine which is appropriate for a project (ie use cases, workflow, swim lanes, context diagrams)
- J) Develop and utilize modeling tools and techniques to communicate with the stakeholders
- K) Develop, maintain and present a business requirements document
- L) Develop, maintain and present a functional requirements document
- M) Develop, maintain, and present a technical requirements document
- N) Develop, maintain and present test plan
- O) Develop, maintain and present test cases
- P) Develop, maintain and present test scripts
- Q) Develop and maintain defect management
- R) Conduct a quality review walkthrough of a business requirements documentation
- S) Facilitate and obtain signoff on requirements documentation
- T) Implement and enforce a change management procedure for requirements documentation
- U) Comprehend basic to complex business issues; contribute to Information Technology projects by translating business needs into understandable requirements.
- V) Operate as a spokesperson for the business departments as they interact with the MDTA DoIT group to determine appropriate computer-related solutions to business problems.
- W) Examine a business activity to help decide whether new IT solutions will improve productivity. Discuss existing business models and the flows of data in the business with those involved. Write, review and edit specifications, RFP's, business processes and provide recommendations related to proposed solution.
- X) Deliver informative, well-organized presentations.
- Y) Understand the role of the system in the big picture and provide ideas and recommendations regarding the evolution of the system and any project interdependencies to consider.
- Z) Using a variety of technical and presentation tools draw up and present cost specifications for possible improvements and produce high level outline designs of new IT systems for others to develop and build.
- AA) Provide client support and consultation for IT issues and make recommendations on applicable technology.
- BB) Architect effective business systems.
- CC) Identify the benefits of a project, potential project team members, project deliverables, and appropriate project performance metrics.

- DD) Identify initial performance measures that will be used to determine whether the project was successful.
- EE) Attend internal MDTA staff meetings as requested.
- FF) Facilitate communication and project meetings in the absence of the project manager.

The TO Contractor shall be responsible for providing on a continual basis for all assigned tasks, the personnel required in this TORFP within the timeframe required as specified by the TO Manager. The TO Contractor individual will be expected to perform most duties remotely from the contractor's worksite. Optionally, the TO Contractor individual may be required to work on-site on a daily basis if/when space is available and the need to do so is expressed by the TO Manager.

Additional tasks that require the contractor to work at a MDTA facility include attending and conducting meetings, requirement sessions, etc. and will be coordinated with the TO Manager. Assignments will be given and reviewed by the TO Manager. The TO Contractor individual will also interface with all levels of management and the work force.

The position does involve travel between sites in the Baltimore area. Must have valid driver's license and own transportation. There will be no travel reimbursement.

TO Contractor Personnel are expected to be:

- On time when reporting to an appointment at the MDTA (or meeting location specified by the MDTA).
- Act in a professional manner
- Be well prepared to complete assignments
- Adhere to MDTA policies
- Complete assignments by designated due dates

Documents completed by the TO Contractor Personnel are expected to be delivered on time, formatted according to MDTA standards, correct punctuation, spelling and grammar.

By Monday, 12:00pm (Noon) of each week, the TO Contractor Personnel shall be responsible for compiling and submitting to the TO Manager via email a one-page status report (in MS Word format, template to be provided) for their prior work week that summarizes the following:

- Top Three Priorities
- Actual Tasks & Accomplishments for the reporting period
- Planned Tasks & Accomplishments for the next reporting period
- Exceptions to Previously Planned vs. Actual for last reporting period
- Hours worked (actual start & end times, and total time worked each day) by individual TO Contractor personnel

Status Reports are expected to be:

- Delivered on time
- Delivered in the specified format
- Accurate & complete

The TO Contractor personnel may be required to enter the time spent performing tasks for an IT Project into a Time Collection System (specified by the MDTA). The TO Manager will notify the TO Contractor personnel which assignments are subject to this requirement.

For each business analyst, the TO Contractor will submit a Professional Development Annual Certification Report listing the continuing education opportunities (as specified in Section 2.3) the TO Contractor Personnel was provided for the past year. The report will list the dates the opportunity was provided, a description of the opportunity and how it relates to the scope of work within this task order. The report will be submitted to the TO Manager via email by August 1st of each year.

2.5 WORK HOURS

- (A) The TO Contractor's assigned personnel will bill the correct number of hours worked up to eight-hours per day unless prior approval was given from the TO Manager. Scheduled work hours are to be approved by the TO Manager, (Monday through Friday except for State holidays and mandatory salary reduction days).
- (B) For purposes of estimating, assume that each individual would perform 2080 hours of work over the course of one year.
- (C) The TO Personnel will be expected to come on site for (MDTA DoIT Building at Point Breeze or any other MDTA facility) to meet with MDTA staff as needed in order to complete the tasks that they've been assigned. The TO Personnel will also be expected to work eight hours on site during each "on site" visit unless other arrangement(s) have been approved by TO Manager. Tasks that require the contractor to work at an MDTA facility will be coordinated with the TO Manager.
- (D) TO Contractor shall be solely responsible for all travel expenses. MDTA will not be responsible for any travel reimbursements.
- (E) Requests for leave should be submitted to the Task Order Manager at least two weeks in advance. The Task Order Manager reserves the right to request a temporary replacement if leave extends longer than one consecutive week. In cases where there is insufficient coverage, leave may be denied.

2.6 HARDWARE AND SOFTWARE

Hardware and software shall not be purchased under this TO. Any hardware or software needed to meet the TO requirements and used at the agency will be acquired by the agency under other contracts.

The TO Contractor is responsible for acquiring any necessary hardware and software used at the TO Contractor's location.

Standard software used by the MDTA that the Contractor may be required to have at the TO Contractor's location:

- Microsoft Office Word 2003 (2007 in future)
- Microsoft Office Excel 2003 (2007 in future)
- Microsoft Office PowerPoint 2003 (2007 in future)
- Microsoft Office Access 2003 (2007 in future)
- Microsoft Office Visio 2003 (2007 in future)
- Microsoft Project 2003 (2007 in future)

The agency will provide the TO Contractor with an RSA Token that will be used to connect to the agency's LAN/WAN in order to access files and applications from the TO Contractor's location.

2.7 REQUIRED PROJECT POLICIES, GUIDELINES AND METHODOLOGIES

The TO Contractor shall be required to comply with all applicable laws, regulations, policies, standards and guidelines affecting information technology projects, which may be created or changed periodically. The TO Contractor shall adhere to and remain abreast of current, new, and revised laws, regulations, policies, standards and guidelines affecting project execution. The following policies, guidelines and methodologies can be found at http://doit.maryland.gov/policies/Pages/ContractPolicies.aspx under "Policies and Guidance." These may include, but are not limited to:

- The State's System Development Life Cycle (SDLC) methodology
- The State Information Technology Security Policy and Standards
- The State Information Technology Project Oversight
- The State of Maryland Enterprise Architecture

- The TO Contractor shall follow the business analyst methodologies that are consistent with the BABOK
- TO Contractor's staff and sub Contractors are to follow a consistent methodology for all TO activities
- The TO Contractor shall follow the project management methodologies that are consistent with the Project Management Institute's Project Management Body of Knowledge Guide (PMBOK).

2.8 CONTRACTOR MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS

The following minimum requirements are mandatory for consideration of award. The TO Contractor shall be capable of furnishing all necessary services required to successfully complete all tasks and work requirements and produce high quality deliverables described herein. The Master Contractor shall demonstrate, in its proposal, that it possesses such expertise in-house or has fostered strategic alliances with other firms for providing such services:

Individuals proposed must understand current and emerging IT products, services, processes, and methodologies, along with a continuing understanding of the business function and process. Individuals proposed must have an understanding of the Business Analyst Body of Knowledge (BABOK) and experience with requirements elicitation and definition, requirements planning and management, gap analysis, documentation, conducting feasibility studies, preparing business cases, solution assessment and validation. Individuals proposed must demonstrate at least five (5) years of this experience.

Individuals proposed for this TORFP must have excellent verbal and written communication skills, coordination and organizational skills. Individuals proposed must demonstrate at least five (5) years experience where these skills were applied.

Individuals proposed for this TORFP must become familiar with and adhere to the system development life cycle (SDLC) methodology established by the Department of Information Technology (DoIT) for all major Information System efforts. These individuals must have experience in creating and updating SDLC documents. Individuals proposed must demonstrate at least three (3) years experience leading efforts where an SDLC methodology was employed.

The TO Contractor shall propose individuals who possess expertise in the following types of systems:

- Financial Systems
- Budget Systems
- Management Reporting
- Document Management
- Cash Flow Estimating
- Business Process/Workflow Automation
- Human Resource Systems

2.9 PERFORMANCE EVALUATION

TO Contractor personnel will be evaluated by the TO Manager on a schedule consistent with evaluations of MDTA personnel for assignments performed during that period. The established performance evaluation and standards are included as Attachment 11. The TO Contractor personnel must maintain at least a "Meets Expectations" in each category of the performance evaluation (i.e., Job Quality, Job Quantity, Job Knowledge, Work Habits, etc.). If prior to a scheduled evaluation the TO Manager has determined there are issues with the performance of TO Contractor personnel, the TO Manager will notify both the TO Contractor and the TO Contractor personnel by email, identifying the issue and the expected action(s) to correct the issue.

2.10 NON PERFORMANCE OF PERSONNEL

In the event that MDTA is dissatisfied with the TO Contractor's personnel for not performing to the standards specified in Section 2.10, the TO Contractor personnel may be removed at the TO Manager's discretion. Replacement personnel must by approved by the TO Manager and have qualifications equal to or greater than that of the non-performing person initially proposed and evaluated and accepted in the TO Agreement. The TO Manager will determine the amount of time the TO Contractor has to provide a replacement.

2.11 SUBSTITUTION OF PERSONNEL

The TO Contractor shall propose only staff available at the time of the TO Proposal and that satisfy the personnel qualifications specified in the Master Contract. In addition, the TO Contractor shall abide by the substitution of personnel requirements in the Master Contract.

2.12 INVOICING

Invoices will be submitted by the TO Contractor on a monthly basis by the 15th business day of each month for <u>all</u> work completed in the previous month.

Invoice payments to the TO Contractor shall be governed by the terms and conditions defined in the CATS II Master Contract. Invoices for payment shall contain the TO Contractor's Federal Employer Identification Number (FEIN), as well as the information described below, and must be submitted to the TO Manager for payment approval.

2.12.1 INVOICE SUBMISSION PROCEDURE

This procedure consists of the following requirements and steps:

- A) The invoice shall identify the Maryland Transportation Authority, labor category, associated TO Agreement number, date of invoice, period of performance covered by the invoice, and a TO Contractor point of contact with telephone number.
- B) The TO Contractor shall send each invoice and supporting documentation (itemized billing reference for employees, including detail of work hours) submitted for payment to the Maryland Transportation Authority at the following address e-mail addresses:
 - 1. acole2@MDTA.state.md.us
 - 2. dstewart@MDTA.state.md.us
- C) Invoices for final payment shall be clearly marked as "FINAL" and submitted when all work requirements have been completed and no further charges are to be incurred under the TO Agreement. In no event shall any invoice be submitted later than 60 calendar days from the TO Agreement termination date.

2.13 CHANGE ORDERS

If the TO Contractor is required to perform additional work, or there is a work reduction due to unforeseen scope changes, the TO Contractor and TO Manager shall negotiate a mutually acceptable price modification based on the TO Contractor's proposed rates in the Master Contract and scope of the work change. No scope of work modifications shall be performed until a change order is approved by the TO Manager and DBM and executed by the TO Procurement Officer.

2.14 SECURITY AND CONFIDENTIALITY

The Contractor shall adhere to and ensure compliance with the State of Maryland and the Maryland Transportation Authority's Information Technology Security Policies and Standards. These policies may be revised from time to time and the Contractor shall comply with all such revisions. The Contractor personnel will be required to sign the MDOT Security Advisory, MDTA Non-disclosure agreement, and abide by MDTA Internet and e-mail Use Policy. Additionally, if the contractor requires third party connectivity to the MDOT Network, the Contractor will be required to sign the MDOT Terms and Conditions for Third Party Remote Access.

Information and information technology systems are essential assets of the State of Maryland. They are vital to the citizens of the State. Information assets are critical to the services that agencies provide to citizens, businesses, educational institutions, as well as, to local and federal government entities and to other State agencies. All information created with State resources for State operations is the property of the State of Maryland. All agencies,

employees, and contractors of the State are responsible for protecting information from unauthorized access, modification, disclosure and destruction.

All employees, contractors, and contract personnel are responsible for:

- Being aware of their responsibilities for protecting IT assets of the State
- Exercising due diligence in carrying out the IT Security Policy
- Being accountable for their actions relating to their use of all IT Systems
- Using IT resources only for intended purposes as defined by policies, laws and regulations of the State

The TO Contractor personnel will be provided with remote access privileges into the MDTA's network via RSA Token Application provided by the MDTA. The TO Contractor personnel is responsible for the RSA Token and will return it to the MDTA at time or termination or end of contract.

The TO Contractor personnel shall not connect any TO Contractor owned equipment to any State LAN/WAN without prior written approval by the MDTA. The MDTA will provide equipment as necessary for support that requires connection to the MDTA's LAN/WAN, or give prior written approval as necessary for connection.

The TO Contractor shall obtain a CJIS State and Federal criminal background check, including fingerprinting, for each employee performing services under this TO. This background check may be performed by a public or private entity. A successful CJIS State criminal background check shall be completed prior to any TO Contractor personnel providing services covered by this TO. The MDTA reserves the right to refuse to allow any TO Contractor personnel to work on this TO, based upon certain specified criminal convictions.

The CJIS criminal record check of each TO Contractor who will provide services under this TO shall be reviewed by the TO Contractor for convictions of any of the following crimes described in the Annotated Code of Maryland, Criminal Law Article:

- A) §§ 6-101 through 6-104, 6-201 through 6-205, 6-409 (various crimes against property);
- B) any crime within Title 7, Subtitle 1 (various crimes involving theft);
- C) §§ 7-301 through 7-303, 7-313 through 7-317 (various crimes involving telecommunications and electronics);
- D) §§ 8-201 through 8-302, 8-501 through 8-523 (various crimes involving fraud);
- E) §§9-101 through 9-417, 9-601 through 9-604, 9-701 through 9-706.1 (various crimes against public administration); or
- F) a crime of violence as defined in CL § 14-101(a).

An employee of the TO Contractor who has been convicted of a felony or of a crime involving telecommunications and electronics from the above list of crimes shall not be permitted to provide services under this TO; an employee of the TO Contractor who has been convicted with the past five (5) years of a misdemeanor from the above list of crimes shall not be permitted to provide services under this TO.

SECTION 3 - TASK ORDER PROPOSAL FORMAT AND SUBMISSION REQUIREMENTS

3.1 REQUIRED RESPONSE

Each Master Contractor receiving this CATS II TORFP must respond within the submission time designated in the Key Information Summary Sheet. Each Master Contractor is required to submit one of two possible responses: 1) a proposal along with a completed Master Contractor Feedback Form; or 2) a Master Contractor Feedback Form only. The feedback form helps the State understand for future contract development why Master Contractors did or did not submit proposals. The form is accessible via the CATS II Master Contractor login screen and clicking on TORFP Feedback Response Form from the menu.

All contractors are encouraged to submit the maximum of five candidates for this RFP as the MDTA
reserves the option to select specific candidates and to make multiple awards.

3.2 FORMAT

If a Master Contractor elects to submit a TO Proposal, the Master Contractor shall do so in conformance with the requirements of this CATS II TORFP. A TO Proposal shall contain the following sections in order:

3.2.1 TECHNICAL PROPOSAL

- 1. Proposed Services
 - Requirements: A detailed discussion of the Master Contractor's understanding of the work and the Master Contractor's capabilities, approach and solution to address the requirements outlined in Section 2.
 - Assumptions: A description of any assumptions formed by the Master Contractor in developing the Technical Proposal. Master Contractors should avoid assumptions that counter or constitute exceptions to TORFP terms and conditions.

2. Proposed Personnel

- 1) Identify and provide resumes for all proposed personnel by labor category. The resume should feature prominently the proposed personnel's skills and experience as they relate to the Master Contractor's proposed solution and Section 2 Scope of Work.
- Certification that all proposed personnel meet the minimum required qualifications and possess the required certifications in accordance to Section 2.8. Provide copies of certifications with the technical proposal.
- 3) Provide the names and titles of the Master Contractor's management staff who will supervise the personnel and quality of services rendered under this TO Agreement.
- 4) Complete and provide, Attachment 5 Labor Classification Personnel Resume Summary. Dates of employment must be included to determine minimum qualifications. Failure to provide this information may deem your bid as non-responsive.
- 5) Provide three examples of work assignments that each of the proposed personnel have completed that were similar in scope to the one defined in this TORFP. Each of the three examples must include a reference complete with the following:
 - a) Name of organization.
 - b) Name, title, and telephone number of point-of-contact for the reference.
 - c) Type and duration of contract(s) supporting the reference.

- d) The services provided, scope of the contract and performance objectives satisfied as they relate to the scope of this TORFP.
- e) Whether the proposed personnel are still providing these services and, if not, an explanation of why services are no longer provided to the client organization.
- 3. Master Contractor and Subcontractor Experience and Capabilities
 - 1) Provide up to three examples of projects or contracts the Master Contractor has completed that were similar to Section 2 Scope of Work. Each example must include contact information for the client organization complete with the following:
 - a) Name of organization.
 - b) Point of contact name, title, and telephone number
 - c) Services provided as they relate to Section 2 Scope of Work.
 - d) Start and end dates for each example project or contract. If the Master Contractor is no longer providing the services, explain why not.
 - 2) State of Maryland Experience: If applicable, the Master Contractor shall submit a list of all contracts it currently holds or has held within the past five years with any entity of the State of Maryland. For each identified contract, the Master Contractor shall provide:
 - a) Name of organization.
 - b) Point of contact name, title, and telephone number
 - c) Services provided as they relate to Section 2 Scope of Work.
 - d) Start and end dates for each example project or contract. If the Master Contractor is no longer providing the services, explain why not.
 - e) Dollar value of the contract.
 - f) Whether the contract was terminated before the original expiration date.
 - g) Whether any renewal options were not exercised.

Note - State of Maryland experience can be included as part of Section 3.2.2 above as project or contract experience. State of Maryland experience is neither required nor given more weight in proposal evaluations.

- 4. Proposed Facility
 - 1) Identify Master Contractor's facilities, including address, from which any work will be performed.
- 5. State Assistance
 - 1) Provide an estimate of expectation concerning participation by State personnel.
- 6. Confidentiality
 - 1) A Master Contractor should give specific attention to the identification of those portions of its proposal that it considers confidential, proprietary commercial information or trade secrets, and provide justification why such materials, upon request, should not be disclosed by the State under the Public Information Act, Title 10, Subtitle 6, of the State Government Article of the Annotated Code of Maryland. Contractors are advised that, upon request for this information from a third party, the TO Procurement Officer will be required to make an independent determination regarding whether the information may be disclosed.

3.2.2 FINANCIAL RESPONSE

1. A description of any assumptions on which the Master Contractor's Financial Proposal is based

(Assumptions shall not constitute conditions, contingencies, or exceptions to the price proposal);

2. Attachment 1 - Completed Financial Proposal, including:

The Master Contractor should indicate on Attachment 1:

- The name of each resource being proposed
- The appropriate Labor Category being proposed for each resource
- The Fixed Hourly Labor Category Rate

Proposed rates are not to exceed the rates defined in the Master Contract. Proposed rates must be fully loaded hourly rates including travel, etc. There will be no travel reimbursement.

SECTION 4 - TASK ORDER AWARD PROCESS

4.1 OVERVIEW

The TO Contractor will be selected from among all eligible Master Contractors within the appropriate functional area responding to the CATS II TORFP. In making the TO Agreement award determination, the TO Requesting Agency will consider all information submitted in accordance with Section 3.

4.2 TECHNICAL PROPOSAL EVALUATION CRITERIA

The following are technical criteria for evaluating a TO Proposal in descending order of importance.

The following are technical criteria for evaluating a TO Proposal in descending order of importance.

- Experience of the Master Contractor's proposed personnel performing the duties and responsibilities in Section 2.4.
- The experience in Section 2.8, of the Master Contractor's proposed personnel.
- The Master Contractor's understanding of the work to be accomplished.

4.3 SELECTION PROCEDURES

TO Proposals will be assessed throughout the evaluation process for compliance with the minimum personnel qualifications in Section 2.8 and quality of responses to Section 3.2.1 of the TORFP. TO Proposals deemed technically qualified will have their financial proposal considered. All others will be deemed not reasonably susceptible to award and will receive e-mail notice from the TO Procurement Officer of not being selected to perform the work.

Qualified TO Proposal financial responses will be reviewed and ranked from lowest to highest price proposed.

The State will require interviews with all qualified personnel proposed by each of the qualified Master Contractors. In order to ensure as timely an evaluation process as possible, the State will begin conducting interviews two weeks after receipt of proposals. The number of days for interviews will be dependent upon the number of proposals received. The State will notify all Master Contractors by email of specific dates and contact information for scheduling. Master Contractors must ensure that proposed personnel will be available for the interview in order for their technical proposals to be considered for award.

The most advantageous TO Proposal offer considering technical and financial submission shall be selected for the work assignment.

4.4 COMMENCEMENT OF WORK UNDER A TO AGREEMENT

Commencement of work in response to a TO Agreement shall be initiated only upon issuance of a fully executed TO Agreement, a Non-Disclosure Agreement (TO Contractor), successful CJIS State criminal background check, a Purchase Order, and by a Notice to Proceed authorized by the TO Procurement Officer.

ATTACHMENT 1 - PRICE PROPOSAL FORMAT

PRICE PROPOSAL FOR CATS II TORFP # J01B9200022 LABOR CATEGORIES

Prices are to be valid for 120 days

RATES LISTED SHOULD BE FULLY LOADED RATES. THIS FORM SHALL NOT BE ALTERED

			A	В	C
Description of Service	Name of Resource	Labor Categories	Full Loaded Hourly Labor Rate	Total Class Hours Annually	Total Proposed CATS II TORFP Price
Year 1 (June 1, 2010 – N	May 31, 2011)				
Business Analyst #1:			\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #2:			\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #3:			\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #4:			\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #5:			\$	2080	\$
Year 2 (June 1, 2011 – N	May 31, 2012)				
Business Analyst #1:			\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #2:			\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #3:			\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #4:			\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #5:			\$	2080	\$
Year 3 (June 1, 2012 – N	May 31, 2013)				
Business Analyst #1:			\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #2:			\$	2080	\$

Business Analyst #3:		\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #4:		\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #5:		\$	2080	\$
Year 4 (June 1, 2013 – May 31, 2014)				
Business Analyst #1:		\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #2:		\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #3:		\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #4:		\$	2080	\$
Business Analyst #5:		\$	2080	\$
		Total Ev	raluated Price	\$
Authorized Individual Name	Com	pany Name	.	

The Hourly Labor Rate is the actual rate the State will pay for services and must be recorded in dollars and cents. The Hourly Labor Rate cannot exceed the Master Contract Rate, but may be lower. Hourly Labor Rate shall be assumed to be an all inclusive rate which shall include any travel expenses. The total hours listed above are to be considered as estimated only and not to be construed as a guaranteed billable hours. Actual hours will be compensated at the total number of hours performed.

Company Tax ID#

Title

SUBMIT WITH THE FINANCIAL RESPONSE

ATTACHMENT 2 – TASK ORDER AGREEMENT

CATS II TORFP# J01B9200022 OF MASTER CONTRACT #060B9800035

This Task Order Agreement ("TO Agreement") is made this day of Month, 2010 by and between Task Order Contractor (TO Contractor) and the STATE OF MARYLAND, Maryland Transportation Authority.

IN CONSIDERATION of the mutual premises and the covenants herein contained and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. Definitions. In this TO Agreement, the following words have the meanings indicated:
 - a. "Agency" means the Maryland Transportation Authority, as identified in the CATS II TORFP # J01B9200022.
 - b. "CATS II TORFP" means the Task Order Request for Proposals # J01B9200022, dated MONTH DAY, YEAR, including any addenda.
 - c. "Master Contract" means the CATS II Master Contract between the Maryland Department of Information Technology and TO Contractor dated xxx 2010.
 - d. "TO Procurement Officer" means TO Procurement Officer. The Agency may change the TO Procurement Officer at any time by written notice to the TO Contractor.
 - e. "TO Agreement" means this signed TO Agreement between Maryland Transportation Authority and TO Contractor.
 - f. "TO Contractor" means the CATS II Master Contractor awarded this TO Agreement, whose principal business address is ______ and whose principal office in Maryland is
 - g. "TO Manager" means Andy Cole of the Agency. The Agency may change the TO Manager at any time by written notice to the TO Contractor.
 - h. "TO Proposal Technical" means the TO Contractor's technical response to the CATS II TORFP dated date of TO Proposal Technical.
 - i. "TO Proposal Financial" means the TO Contractor's financial response to the CATS II TORFP dated date of TO Proposal Financial.
 - i. "TO Proposal" collectively refers to the TO Proposal Technical and TO Proposal Financial.
- 2. Scope of Work
- 2.1 This TO Agreement incorporates all of the terms and conditions of the Master Contract and shall not in any way amend, conflict with or supersede the Master Contract.
- 2.2 The TO Contractor shall, in full satisfaction of the specific requirements of this TO Agreement, provide the services set forth in Section 2 of the CATS II TORFP. These services shall be provided in accordance with the Master Contract, this TO Agreement, and the following Exhibits, which are attached and incorporated herein by reference. If there is any conflict among the Master Contract, this TO Agreement, and these Exhibits, the terms of the Master Contract shall govern. If there is any conflict between this TO Agreement and any of these Exhibits, the following order of precedence shall determine the prevailing provision:
 - a. The TO Agreement,
 - b. Exhibit A CATS II TORFP

- c. Exhibit B TO Proposal-Technical
- d. Exhibit C TO Proposal-Financial
- 2.3 The TO Procurement Officer may, at any time, by written order, make changes in the work within the general scope of the TO Agreement. No other order, statement or conduct of the TO Procurement Officer or any other person shall be treated as a change or entitle the TO Contractor to an equitable adjustment under this Section. Except as otherwise provided in this TO Agreement, if any change under this Section causes an increase or decrease in the TO Contractor's cost of, or the time required for, the performance of any part of the work, whether or not changed by the order, an equitable adjustment in the TO Agreement price shall be made and the TO Agreement modified in writing accordingly. The TO Contractor must assert in writing its right to an adjustment under this Section within thirty (30) days of receipt of written change order and shall include a written statement setting forth the nature and cost of such claim. No claim by the TO Contractor shall be allowed if asserted after final payment under this TO Agreement. Failure to agree to an adjustment under this Section shall be a dispute under the Disputes clause of the Master Contract. Nothing in this Section shall excuse the TO Contractor from proceeding with the TO Agreement as changed.

3. Time for Performance

Unless terminated earlier as provided in the Master Contract, the TO Contractor shall provide the services described in the TO Proposal and in accordance with the CATS II TORFP on receipt of a Notice to Proceed from the TO Manager. The term of this TO Agreement is for a period of insert time for performance, commencing on the date of Notice to Proceed and terminating on Month Day, Year.

- 4. Consideration and Payment
- 4.1 The consideration to be paid the TO Contractor shall be done so in accordance with the CATS II TORFP and shall not exceed \$total amount of task order. Any work performed by the TO Contractor in excess of the not-to-exceed ceiling amount of the TO Agreement without the prior written approval of the TO Manager is at the TO Contractor's risk of non-payment.
- 4.2 Payments to the TO Contractor shall be made as outlined Section 2 of the CATS II TORFP, but no later than thirty (30) days after the Agency's receipt of an invoice for services provided by the TO Contractor, acceptance by the Agency of services provided by the TO Contractor, and pursuant to the conditions outlined in Section 4 of this Agreement.
- 4.3 Each invoice for services rendered must include the TO Contractor's Federal Tax Identification Number which is Federal ID number. Charges for late payment of invoices other than as prescribed by Title 15, Subtitle 1, of the State Finance and Procurement Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, as from time-to-time amended, are prohibited. Invoices must be submitted to the Agency TO Managers Debra Stewart and Andy Cole unless otherwise specified herein.
- 4.4 In addition to any other available remedies, if, in the opinion of the TO Procurement Officer, the TO Contractor fails to perform in a satisfactory and timely manner, the TO Procurement Officer may refuse or limit approval of any invoice for payment, and may cause payments to the TO Contractor to be reduced or withheld until such time as the TO Contractor meets performance standards as established by the TO Procurement Officer.

IN WITNESS THEREOF, the parties have executed this TO Agreement as of the date hereinabove set forth.

TO Contractor Name

By: Type or Print TO Contractor POC	Date	
Witness:		
STATE OF M	MARYLAND, Maryland Transportation Au	ıthority
	O Procurement Officer Date	

ATTACHMENT 3 – CONFLICT OF INTEREST AFFIDAVIT AND DISCLOSURE

- A) "Conflict of interest" means that because of other activities or relationships with other persons, a person is unable or potentially unable to render impartial assistance or advice to the State, or the person's objectivity in performing the contract work is or might be otherwise impaired, or a person has an unfair competitive advantage.
- B) "Person" has the meaning stated in COMAR 21.01.02.01B (64) and includes a bidder, Offeror, Contractor, consultant, or subcontractor or subconsultant at any tier, and also includes an employee or agent of any of them if the employee or agent has or will have the authority to control or supervise all or a portion of the work for which a bid or offer is made.
- C) The bidder or Offeror warrants that, except as disclosed in §D, below, there are no relevant facts or circumstances now giving rise or which could, in the future, give rise to a conflict of interest.
- D) The following facts or circumstances give rise or could in the future give rise to a conflict of interest (explain in detail—attach additional sheets if necessary):
- E) The bidder or Offeror agrees that if an actual or potential conflict of interest arises after the date of this affidavit, the bidder or Offeror shall immediately make a full disclosure in writing to the procurement officer of all relevant facts and circumstances. This disclosure shall include a description of actions which the bidder or Offeror has taken and proposes to take to avoid, mitigate, or neutralize the actual or potential conflict of interest. If the contract has been awarded and performance of the contract has begun, the Contractor shall continue performance until notified by the procurement officer of any contrary action to be taken.

I DO SOLEMNLY DECLARE AND AFFIRM UNDER THE PENALTIES OF PERJURY THAT THE CONTENTS OF THIS AFFIDAVIT ARE TRUE AND CORRECT TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE, INFORMATION, AND BELIEF.

Date:	By:	
	(Authorized Representative and Affiant)	

SUBMIT AS A .PDF FILE WITH TO RESPONSE

ATTACHMENT 4 – SMALL BUSINESS CONTRACT AFFIDAVIT

****** PROVIDING FALSE INFORMATION *******

Anyone providing false information to the State of Maryland in connection with obtaining or attempting to obtain a contract under Small Business Reserve or Preference procurement may be subject to the following:

- 1. A determination by a Procurement Officer that a bidder/offeror is not responsible;
- 2. A determination that a contract entered into is void or voidable under 11-204 of the State Finance and Procurement Article of the Annotated Code of Maryland;
- 3. Suspension and debarment under Title 16 of the State Finance and Procurement Article;
- 4. Criminal prosecution for procurement fraud (Section 11-205.1 of the State Finance and Procurement Article), perjury, or other crimes; and
- 5.Other actions permitted by law.

****** FAILURE TO MEET MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS *******

Any Bidder or potential bidder failing to meet the qualifications of a "small business" specified in Section 14-501(c) of the State Finance and Procurement Article will be ineligible to participate in a procurement designated for a Small Business Reserve under Section 14-504 or Small Business Preference under Section 14-206 - 207. Any person or company bidding on Small Business Reserve or Preference procurement and not qualifying as a small business under 14-501(c) will have its bid or offer rejected on the ground that the bidder is not responsible.

I AFFIRM THAT:

To the best of my knowledge, information, and belief, as of the date of submission of this Bid/Proposal,
(name of firm) meets the qualifications for certification as a Small Business in Maryland.
I further affirm that, if for any reason during the term of the contract
(name of firm) no longer meets the qualifications of certification as a Small Business in Maryland; I will notify the Procurement Officer within 30 days. I agree that a failure to so notify the Procurement Officer of this change in circumstances may result in this contract being terminated for default.
I DO SOLEMNLY DECLARE AND AFFIRM UNDER THE PENALTIES OF PERJURY THAT THE CONTENTS OF THIS AFFIDAVIT ARE TRUE AND CORRECT TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE, INFORMATION, AND BELIEF.
SMALL BUSINESS QUALTFICATION NUMBER
Date of Most Recent Qualification
DATE:

ATTACHMENT 5 – LABOR CLASSIFICATION PERSONNEL RESUME SUMMARY

INSTRUCTIONS:

- Master Contractors must comply with all personnel requirements under the Master Contract RFP 060B9800035.
- 2. Only labor categories proposed in the Master Contractors Financial Proposal may be proposed under the CATS II TORFP process.
- 3. For each person proposed in any of the labor categories, complete one Labor Category Personnel Resume Summary to document how the proposed person meets each of the minimum requirements. This summary is required at the time of the interview.

For example: If you propose John Smith, who is your subcontractor, and you believe he meets the requirements of the Group Facilitator, you will complete the top section of the form by entering John Smith's name and the subcontractor's company name. You will then complete the right side of the Group Facilitator form documenting how the individual meets each of the requirements. Where there is a time requirement such as three months experience, you must provide the dates from and to showing an amount of time that equals or exceeds mandatory time requirement; in this case, three months.

- 4. Each form also includes examples of duties to perform. The proposed person must be able to fulfill those duties.
- 5. For each subject matter expert, the State will identify the particular area of expertise and the Master Contractor shall provide proof the individual has qualifications within that area of expertise.
- 6. Additional information may be attached to each Labor Category Personnel Resume Summary that may assist a full and complete understanding of the individual being proposed.

ATTACHMENT 5 – LABOR CLASSIFICATION PERSONNEL RESUME SUMMARY (CONTINUED)

Proposed Individual's Name/Company:		How does the proposed individual meet each requirement?
LAROR CLASSIFICATION T	TTLE _ (INSE	CRT LABOR CATEGORY NAME)
Education:	11EE - (1148E	AT LABOR CATEGORT (MAIL)
(Insert the education description from the CATS	II RFP	
from Section 2.10 for the applicable labor categor	ory.)	
Experience:		
(Insert the experience description from the CATS		
from Section 2.10 for the applicable labor category	ory.)	
The time period of employment must be included	d	
The time period of employment must be merade.		
Duties:	SED C	
(Insert the duties description from the CATS II F Section 2.10 for the applicable labor category.)	RFP from	
Section 2.10 for the applicable labor category.)		
The information provided on this form for this la	abor class is tru	e and correct to the best of my knowledge:
1		, ,
Contractor's Contract Administrator:		
Contractor's Contract Administrator.		
Signature	Date	
Proposed Individual:		
-		
Signature	Date	

SUBMIT WITH TECHNICAL PROPOSAL IN PDF FORMAT

SIGNATURE REQUIRED

ATTACHMENT 6 – LIVING WAGE AFFIDAVIT

Affidavit of Agreement Maryland Living Wage Requirements-Service Contracts

Contract No.			
Name of Contractor.			
Address			
City	State	Zip Code	

If the Contract is Exempt from the Living Wage Law

The Undersigned, being an authorized representative of the above named Contractor, hereby affirms that the Contract is exempt from Maryland's Living Wage Law for the following reasons: (check all that apply)

- _ Bidder/ Offeror is a nonprofit organization
- _ Bidder/Offeror is a public service company
- Bidder/Offeror employs 10 or fewer employees and the proposed contract value is less than \$500,000
- Bidder/Offeror employs more than 10 employees and the proposed contract value is less than \$100,000

If the Contract is a Living Wage Contract

A. The Undersigned, being an authorized representative of the above named Contractor, hereby affirms our commitment to comply with Tide 18, State Finance and Procurement Article, Annotated Code of Maryland and, if required, to submit all payroll reports to the Commissioner of Labor and Industry with regard to the above stated contract. The Bidder/Offeror agrees to pay covered employees who are subject to living wage at least the living wage rate in effect at the time service is provided for hours spent on State contract activities, and to ensure that its Subcontractors who are not exempt also pay the required living wage rate to their covered employees who are subject to the living wage for hours spent on a State contract for services. The Contractor agrees to comply with, and ensure its Subcontractors comply with, the rate requirements during the initial term of the contract and all subsequent renewal periods, including any increases in the wage rate established by the Commissioner of Labor and Industry, automatically upon the effective date of the revised wage rate.

Advisory 2007-1 rev-10/9/2009

Attachment 6 (continued)

Affidavit of Agreement

Maryland Living Wage Requirements-Service Contracts

B.	(initial here if applicable) The Bidder/Offeror affirm	s it
	has no covered employees for the following reasons: (check all that apply)	
	_ All employee(s) proposed to work on the State contract will spend less	
	than one-half of the employee's time during every work week on the S	tate
	contract; _ All employee(s) proposed to work on the State contract will be 17 year	rs of
	 age or younger during the duration of the State contract; or All employee(s) proposed to work on the State contract will work less 	
	than 13 consecutive weeks on the State contract.	
the Co	Commissioner of Labor and Industry reserves the right to request payroll recordommissioner deems sufficient to confirm these affirmations at any time.	
Name	e of Authorized Representative:	
Signat	ture of Authorized Representative Date	
Title		
Witne	ess Name (Typed or Printed)	
Witne	ess Signature Date	

ATTACHMENT 7 - DIRECTIONS TO THE PRE-TO PROPOSAL CONFERENCE

FROM: I-95 (North or South)

Take the KEITH AVE exit number 56

Keep LEFT at the fork in the ramp (I-95 South)

Keep LEFT on ramp (I-95 North)

Turn LEFT onto KEITH AVE for both I-95 North and South

In approximately 1 mile take a slight right onto BROENING HWY.

At LIGHT turn RÏGHT into Point Breeze Complex.

FROM: Baltimore Harbor Tunnel (I-895)

Take the HOLABIRD AVE exit number 10 towards Dundalk

Keep LEFT at the fork in the ramp.

Make a SLIGHT LEFT onto HOLABIRD Avenue

Make a SLIGHT RIGHT onto BROENING HWY.

At the POINT BREEZE SIGN turn RIGHT into the Point Breeze Complex.

FROM: Francis Scott Key Bridge (I-695 North – Outer Loop)

Take the BROENING HWY exit number 44 toward DUNDALK

Turn LEFT onto BROENING HWY

At approximately 3 miles (at the POINT BREEZE Sign) turn LEFT into the Point Breeze Complex

2400 Broening Highway is the building on the left once you entered into the Point Breeze Complex.

Go through the double doors and into the hallway making the first right at the hallway and then the first left.

Parking:

Visitor Parking (no permit required) is available directly across the street. Highway to get to the building.	You must walk across Broening

ATTACHMENT 8 – NON-DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT (OFFEROR)

This 1	Non- D	Disclosure	Ag																			etween erred to
as " the	e State").		(1.	0101110		.01011	iou io	, as			ııoıı	<i>,</i> un	ic the	State	01 1	141) 1	and ,	(11011)	, iii di t	01 101	onea to
TORF OFFEI inform which form, a	P Project ROR with action properties or in waste and regarden.	arrants and ct Name. ith access rovided by hich such ardless of Confidentia	In control to control the cont	order in ertain State ormati	for the confine shall on is the interior	e OFI identi be c conta forma	FERO ial in consication ation	OR to form dered or print is m	subi ation Conf rovide arked	mit a incl fider ed, r	a TO luding ntial Integral of the control of the co	Propo , but nform less of ident	osal, i not l natior of wh ial Ir	it wil imite rega ethern	l be red, to ardles it is nation	s of toral,	he fo writt s a c	orm, en, e	form lectr	ate to	o prov A r med or an	ride the all such ia upon y other
1.		EROR will idential Inf																				
2.	copy emple	employee of this Ag oyee or ag rements an	gree: gent	ment of t	and th	ie OI FER	FFER OR	ROR who	shall signs	prov thi	vide o s Agr	rigina eeme	als of ent sh	such	n exec be sul	cuted	Agre	eeme	nts t	o the	State	. Each
3.	recon	EROR shall mmended a mation to	awa	rd. I	f the	OFF	ERO	R do	es no	t su	ıbmit	a Pro	posa	l, the	OFF	ERO	R sh	all r	eturr	n the	Conf	idential
4.	and a Confi any a Infor	EROR ackingrees that idential Information and all riging mation and DFFEROR	the forn thts, d/or	State nation reme to se	may of the dies, of the dies, of the dark dark dark dark dark dark dark dark	btair Stat claim nage	n an i te's r ns an s for	njundights d act the (etion to and raions OFFE	to preme that ROI	revent edies l it ma R'S fa	the d nereur y hav ilure	lisclo nder ve no to co	sure, are c ow o	copy umula r in the with	ing, cative he fu	or oth and t ture	ner im the St to pr	nperi tate (missi expre t the	ble us essly r Conf	e of the eserves idential
5.	attorr emple emple	e event the neys' fees oyee or ag oyees and lges, liabili	and gent age	disbu of the nts of	irsemone OF	ents) FER ERO	that OR R sh	are a to co all he	ttribu mply	ıtabl v wi	le, in th the	whole requ	e or i	in pa ents	rt to a	any fa is Ag	ailure green	e by nent,	the (OFFE FER(EROR OR an	or any
6.	This .	Agreemen	t sha	all be	gover	ned ł	y the	e law	s of tl	he S	tate of	f Mar	yland	1.								
7.	Anno mater convi	EROR ack stated Code rial fact in iction subje er acknowl	e of con	Mary nections of the second se	land, on with ne of	a pe h a p not n	rson rocur nore	may emer than	not w nt con \$20,0	villfu ntrac 100 a	ully m t. Per and/or	ake a sons impr	a false maki isonr	e or ng su nent	fraudi ich sta not ex	alent ateme kceed	state ents a ing 5	ment ire gu 5 yeai	or r uilty rs or	epres of a f both	sentati felony . OFI	on of a and on
8.	and c under	ndividual s conditions r Section 2 fied in this	spec 2 of	cified this	in thi	is Ag emen	greem t, su	nent. ch in	If sig	gneo ual	d belo ackno	w by	an ii	ndivi	dual e	emplo	yee	or ag	gent	of th	e OFI	EROR
OFFEI	ROR:]	BY:	_												
NAME	Ξ:								ΓΙΤLΙ	E: _												
4 DDD	DECC.																					

ATTACHMENT 9 – NON-DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT (TO CONTRACTOR)

Informa	THIS NON-DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT ("Agreement") is made as of this day of, 200, between the State of Maryland ("the State"), acting by and through its Maryland Transportation Authority's Division of tion Technology, and ("TO Contractor"), a corporation with its principal business office at and its principal office in Maryland located at
	RECITALS
	WHEREAS, the TO Contractor has been awarded a Task Order Agreement (the "TO Agreement") for TORFP Title No. J01B9200022 dated release date for TORFP, (the "TORFP) issued under the Consulting and Technical Services ment issued by the Department, Project Number 060B9800035; and
Contrac	WHEREAS, in order for the TO Contractor to perform the work required under the TO Agreement, it will be ry for the State to provide the TO Contractor and the TO Contractor's employees and agents (collectively the "TO tor's Personnel") with access to certain confidential information regarding (the lential Information").
	NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of being given access to the Confidential Information in connection with the and the TO Agreement, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which the parties ledge, the parties do hereby agree as follows:
1.	Confidential Information means any and all information provided by or made available by the State to the TO Contractor in connection with the TO Agreement, regardless of the form, format, or media on or in which the Confidential Information is provided and regardless of whether any such Confidential Information is marked as such. Confidential Information includes, by way of example only, information that the TO Contractor views, takes notes from, copies (if the State agrees in writing to permit copying), possesses or is otherwise provided access to and use of by the State in relation to the TO Agreement.
2.	TO Contractor shall not, without the State's prior written consent, copy, disclose, publish, release, transfer, disseminate, use, or allow access for any purpose or in any form, any Confidential Information provided by the State except for the sole and exclusive purpose of performing under the TO Agreement. TO Contractor shall limit access to the Confidential Information to the TO Contractor's Personnel who have a demonstrable need to know such Confidential Information in order to perform under the TO Agreement and who have agreed in writing to be bound by the disclosure and use limitations pertaining to the Confidential Information. The names of the TO Contractor's Personnel are attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit A. Each individual whose name appears on Exhibit A shall execute a copy of this Agreement and thereby be subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement to the same extent as the TO Contractor. TO Contractor shall update Exhibit A by adding additional names as needed, from time to time.
3.	If the TO Contractor intends to disseminate any portion of the Confidential Information to non-employee agents who are assisting in the TO Contractor's performance of the TORFP or who will otherwise have a role in performing any aspect of the TORFP, the TO Contractor shall first obtain the written consent of the State to any such dissemination. The State may grant, deny, or condition any such consent, as it may deem appropriate in its sole and absolute subjective discretion.
4.	TO Contractor hereby agrees to hold the Confidential Information in trust and in strictest confidence, to adopt or establish operating procedures and physical security measures, and to take all other measures necessary to protect the Confidential Information from inadvertent release or disclosure to unauthorized third parties and to prevent all or any portion of the Confidential Information from falling into the public domain or into the possession of persons not bound to maintain the confidentiality of the Confidential Information.
5.	TO Contractor shall promptly advise the State in writing if it learns of any unauthorized use, misappropriation, or disclosure of the Confidential Information by any of the TO Contractor's Personnel or the TO Contractor's former Personnel. TO Contractor shall, at its own expense, cooperate with the State in seeking injunctive or other equitable relief against any such person(s).

6. TO Contractor shall, at its own expense, return to the Department, all copies of the Confidential Information in its care, custody, control or possession upon request of the Department or on termination of the TO Agreement.

- 7. A breach of this Agreement by the TO Contractor or by the TO Contractor's Personnel shall constitute a breach of the TO Agreement between the TO Contractor and the State.
- 8. TO Contractor acknowledges that any failure by the TO Contractor or the TO Contractor's Personnel to abide by the terms and conditions of use of the Confidential Information may cause irreparable harm to the State and that monetary damages may be inadequate to compensate the State for such breach. Accordingly, the TO Contractor agrees that the State may obtain an injunction to prevent the disclosure, copying or improper use of the Confidential Information. The TO Contractor consents to personal jurisdiction in the Maryland State Courts. The State's rights and remedies hereunder are cumulative and the State expressly reserves any and all rights, remedies, claims and actions that it may have now or in the future to protect the Confidential Information and/or to seek damages from the TO Contractor and the TO Contractor's Personnel for a failure to comply with the requirements of this Agreement. In the event the State suffers any losses, damages, liabilities, expenses, or costs (including, by way of example only, attorneys' fees and disbursements) that are attributable, in whole or in part to any failure by the TO Contractor or any of the TO Contractor's Personnel to comply with the requirements of this Agreement, the TO Contractor shall hold harmless and indemnify the State from and against any such losses, damages, liabilities, expenses, and/or costs.
- 9. TO Contractor and each of the TO Contractor's Personnel who receive or have access to any Confidential Information shall execute a copy of an agreement substantially similar to this Agreement and the TO Contractor shall provide originals of such executed Agreements to the State.
- 10. The parties further agree that:
 - a. This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of Maryland;
 - b. The rights and obligations of the TO Contractor under this Agreement may not be assigned or delegated, by operation of law or otherwise, without the prior written consent of the State;
 - c. The State makes no representations or warranties as to the accuracy or completeness of any Confidential Information;
 - d. The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision of this Agreement shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provision of this Agreement;
 - e. Signatures exchanged by facsimile are effective for all purposes hereunder to the same extent as original signatures; and
 - f. The Recitals are not merely prefatory but are an integral part hereof.

TO Contractor/TO Contractor's Personnel:		TO Requesting Agency: Maryland Transportation Authority
Name:	Name:	
Title:	Title:	
Date:	Date:	

SUBMIT AS REQUIRED IN SECTION 1.6 OF THE TORFP

ATTACHMENT 10 – TO CONTRACTOR SELF-REPORTING CHECKLIST

The purpose of this checklist is for CATS II Master Contractors to self-report on adherence to procedures for task orders (TO) awarded under the CATS II master contract. Requirements for TO management can be found in the CATS II master contract RFP and at the TORFP level. The Master Contractor is requested to complete and return this form by the Checklist Due Date below. Master Contractors may attach supporting documentation as needed. Please send the completed checklist and direct any related questions to contractoversight@doit.state.md.us with the TO number in the subject line.

Master Contractor:						
Master Contractor Contact / Phone:						
Procuring State Agency Name:						
TO Title:						
TO Number:						
TO Type (Fixed Price, T&M, or Both):						
Checklist Issue Date:						
Checklist Due Date:						
Section 1 – Task Order	s with Invoices Linked to Deliverables					
A) Was the original TORFP (Task Order Request for Proposals) structured to link invoice payments to distinct deliverables with specific acceptance criteria?						
Yes No (If no, skip to Section 2.)						
B) Do TO invoices match corresponding deliverable prices shown in the accepted Financial Proposal? Yes No (If no, explain why)						
C) Is the deliverable acceptance process being	adhered to as defined in the TORFP?					
Yes No (If no, explain why)						
Section 2 – Task Orders with Inv	oices Linked to Time, Labor Rates and Materials					
A) If the TO involves material costs, are material costs passed to the agency without markup by the Master Contractor?						
Yes No (If no, explain why)						
B) Are labor rates the same or less than the rates proposed in the accepted Financial Proposal?						
Yes No (If no, explain why)						
C) Is the Master Contractor providing timesheets or other appropriate documentation to support invoices?						
Yes No (If no, explain why)						
Section 3 – Substitution of Personnel						

A) Has there been any substitution of personnel?						
Yes No (If no, skip to Section 4.)						
B) Did the Master Contractor request each personnel substitution in writing?						
Yes No (If no, explain why)						
C) Does each accepted substitution possess equivalent or better education, experience and qualifications than incumbent personnel?						
Yes No (If no, explain why)						
D) Was the substitute approved by the agency in writing?						
Yes No (If no, explain why)						
Section 4 – MBE Participation						
A) What is the MBE goal as a percentage of the TO value? (If there is no MBE goal, skip to Section 5) %						
B) Are MBE reports D-5 and D-6 submitted monthly?						
Yes No (If no, explain why)						
C) What is the actual MBE percentage to date? (divide the dollar amount paid to date to the MBE by the total amount paid to date on the TO) %						
(Example - \$3,000 was paid to date to the MBE sub-contractor; \$10,000 was paid to date on the TO; the MBE percentage is 30% (3,000 \div 10,000 = 0.30))						
D) Is this consistent with the planned MBE percentage at this stage of the project? Yes No (If no, explain why)						
E) Has the Master Contractor expressed difficulty with meeting the MBE goal? Yes No						
(If yes, explain the circumstances and any planned corrective actions)						
Section 5 – TO Change Management						
A) Is there a written change management procedure applicable to this TO?						
Yes No (If no, explain why)						
B) Does the change management procedure include the following?						
Yes No Sections for change description, justification, and sign-off						
Yes No Sections for impact on cost, scope, schedule, risk and quality (i.e., the impact of change on satisfying TO requirements)						
Yes No A formal group charged with reviewing / approving / declining changes (e.g., change control board, steering committee, or management team)						

C) Have any change orders been executed?						
Yes No						
(If yes, explain expected or actual impact on TO cost, scope, schedule, risk and quality)						
D) Is the change management procedure being followed?						
Yes No (If no, explain why)						

ATTACHMENT 11 -PERFORMANCE EVALUATION

Performance Evaluation Instructions to Rater

Rating Options

- **O** Outstanding Exemplary performance far exceeding performance criteria required for the job.
- **Exceeds Expectations -** Performance which exceeds the level supervisor normally requires for the job.
- **M** Meets Expectations Generally meets supervisor's expectation on performance criteria for the job.
- Unsatisfactory Unacceptable performance which must receive immediate attention.

Category Rating

- In order to achieve an Outstanding in any category, a contractor would need to receive an **O** in **all** criteria.
- In order to achieve an Exceeds Expectations in any category, a contractor would need to receive an **E or higher** in <u>all</u> criteria.
- In order to achieve a Meets Expectations, a contractor would need to receive an **M or higher** in at least 3 criteria.

Overall Rating

- In order to achieve an Overall Outstanding, a contractor would need to receive an O in all categories.
- In order to achieve an Overall Exceeds Expectations, a contractor would need to receive an **E or higher in all categories**
- In order to achieve an Overall Meets Expectations, a contractor would need to receive an Mor higher in at least three categories.

Performance issues identified by the agency are subject to the mitigation process described in Section 2.10.

TO Manager must provide each contractor with written Performance Standards for all categories at the beginning of the rating period. Performance Standards are the **minimum** criteria required in order to receive a **Meets Expectations** rating.

PERFORMANCE EVALUATION

Employee's Name	TO Contractor	Job Title							
Jane Doe	Vendor Name	Business Analyst Consultant							
Rating Period –		Date:							
From: June 1, 20XX	To: May 31, 20XX								
Department		Rater's Name							
Division of Informati	on Technology	Andrew Cole							
Overall Performance	e Rating: Place an (X) in selected rating	:							
Out	standing	☐ Meets Expectations ☐ Unsatisfactory							
	★ Provides business analyst support for Authority projects. <u>Instructions</u> Select the letter (O, E, M, U) which best indicates your overall assessment of the employee's performance in each								
criteria. Place an (· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	rformance in each category. Give examples of past							
Category: WORK	QUALITY								
	Outstanding	☐ Meets Expectations ☐ Unsatisfactory							
	$(\mathbf{O}) \qquad \qquad (\mathbf{E})$	(\mathbf{M}) (\mathbf{U})							
Criteria:									
Accuracy	Accuracy (correctness of completed tasks and assignments).								
Knowled	Knowledge (understanding of policies, procedures, practices, equipment usage etc.)								
Organiza	Organizational skills (prioritizes assignments, work product is cohesive and coherent)								
Follow-u	p (amount of supervision required).								
Multi-tas	Multi-task (works under pressure to complete multiple assignments).								

Give examples of past performance to support your evaluation

Category	: WORK QUANTITY							
	Outstanding [Exceeds Expectations	☐ Meets Expec	tations Unsatisf	actory			
	(O)	(E)	(M)	(U)				
	Criteria							
	Performs duties and func	tions of the position in a tir	nely manner.					
	Work product is consister	nt with job specifications.						
	New and additional dutie	s, assignments are accepted	and performed.					
	Work load is consistent w	with performance expectation	ons.					
	Contractor's talents and e	efforts are directed towards	the needs of the un	it and accomplishmen	nt of goals.			
nve exar	nples of past performance t	o support your evaluation						
Category:	WORKING RELATION			_				
	_	Exceeds Expectations	☐ Meets Exped	etations Unsatisf	factory			
	(O)	(E)	(M)	(U)				
	Criteria							
	Establishes and maintains	s effective working relation	ships with co-work	ters, supervisors and t	the public.			
	Accepts direction and suggestions for work improvements from supervisor(s) and is willing to learn from others.							
	Works as a team member decisions; is willing to as	toward accomplishing the		y's goals and support				
	 	sist with tasks and assignm		mal job duties.	s team			
	Uses tact and respect who		ents outside of nor	mal job duties.	s team			

Give examples of past performance to support your evaluation

Category:	WORK HABITS								
	\square Outstanding \square	Exceeds Expectation	ons Meets Expectatio	ns Unsatisfactory					
	(O)	(E)	(M)	(U)					
	Criteria								
	Complies with leave polici	ies and procedures							
	Punctuality (start time, breaks)								
	Use and application of time								
	Use and care of State property								
	Complies with safety rules	and regulations							
Give exam	ples of past performance to	support your evaluat	ion						
RATER'S S	SIGNATURE		DATE_						

Performance Standards

Category: WORK QUALITY

Criteria: Accuracy (correctness of completed tasks and assignments).

- Produces accurate, legible written weekly activity reports.
- Produces accurate, legible written monthly project status reports (when required).
- Deliver informative, well-organized presentations.
- Submits accurate leave requests and timesheets.
- Ensures clear and complete written project & technical documentation and deliverables are provided.
- Written communication and assignments are free of spelling & grammar errors.
- Conduct a quality review walkthrough of a business requirements documentation
- Creates documents that meet the Authority's document & project standards.
 - o Develop and utilize modeling tools and techniques to communicate with the stakeholders
 - o Develop, maintain and present a business requirements document
 - o Develop, maintain and present a functional requirements document
 - o Develop, maintain, and present a technical requirements document
 - o Develop, maintain and present test plan
 - o Develop, maintain and present test cases
 - o Develop, maintain and present test scripts
 - Develop and maintain defect management

Criteria: Knowledge (understanding of policies, procedures, practices, equipment usage etc.)

- Complies with laws, policies, procedures, and established processes.
- Uses Business Analyst and Project Management best practices when establishing processes, guidelines, and templates.
- Understand and communicate information on the requirements development and management process to the project team
- Understand the role of the system in the big picture and provide ideas and recommendations regarding the evolution of the system and any project interdependencies to consider.
- Comprehend basic to complex business issues; contribute to Information Technology projects by translating business needs into understandable requirements.
- Examine a business activity to help decide whether new IT solutions will improve productivity.
 Discuss existing business models and the flows of data in the business with those involved. Write, review and edit specifications, RFP's, business processes and provide recommendations related to proposed solution.

<u>Criteria</u>: <u>Organizational skills (prioritizes assignments, work product is cohesive and coherent)</u>

- Prioritizes own work assignments.
- Organizes documentation.
- Transition a project from idea or concept through preliminary planning phase to become a chartered project.

Criteria: Follow-up (amount of supervision required).

Independently manages task assignments and resolves issues to ensure successful completion.

- Seeks and documents customer needs and ensures and measures customer satisfaction.
- Facilitate and obtain signoff on requirements documentation
- Identify initial performance measures that will be used to determine whether the project was successful.
- Implement and enforce a change management procedure for requirements documentation

<u>Criteria: Multi-task (works under pressure to complete multiple assignments).</u>

- Manages workload and seeks assistance when needed.
- Reprioritizes workload & tasks and communicates any impact on established target dates.
- Develops documents, communicates, and follows plans.

Category: WORK QUANTITY

<u>Criteria</u>: Performs duties and functions of the position in a timely manner.

- Demonstrates good time management skills.
- Meets target dates established on assigned tasks, projects, and goals.

Criteria: Work product is consistent with job specifications.

Plans, manages, and controls work.

Criteria: New and additional duties, assignments are accepted and performed.

- Prioritizes own assignments to set and meet goals.
- Manages resources that are within your control to ensure tasks are completed according to established target dates and established service level objectives.

Criteria: Work load is consistent with performance expectations.

• Communicates progress and issues to customers & appropriate managers.

<u>Criteria</u>: <u>Employees' talents and efforts are directed towards the needs of the unit and accomplishment of goals.</u>

- Works with project managers to provide and manage resource commitments.
- Participate in the Project Preliminary Planning phase, which covers the receipt/review of initial project requests, refinement of the project request, and development of the business case and concept proposal.
- Produce project feasibility and cost benefit analysis reports to assist MDTA executive management in determining whether a project should proceed.
- Ability to correctly identify project stakeholders and respective Subject Matter Experts (SMEs).

Category: WORKING RELATIONSHIPS

Criteria: Establishes and maintains effective working relationships with co-workers, supervisors and the public.

- Provide client support and consultation for IT issues and make recommendations on applicable technology.
- Assist co-workers and does not disrupt work unit.
- Establishes and maintains good customer relationships.
- Identifies affected end users & staff members and ensures communication transpires with them.
- Keeps supervisor informed of project/ task status, any issues, and what is being done to resolve them.

Criteria: Accepts direction and suggestions for work improvements from supervisor(s) and is willing to learn from others.

- Accepts constructive criticism from supervisors to improve performance
- Works with others to maintain the values of the Authority.
- Assist co-workers and does not disrupt work unit.

<u>Criteria</u>: Works as a team member toward accomplishing the division and agency's goals and supports team decisions; is willing to assist with tasks and assignments outside of normal job duties.

- Operate as a spokesperson for the business departments as they interact with the MDTA DoIT group to determine appropriate computer-related solutions to business problems.
- Provides timely guidance and feedback to help team accomplish a task or solve a problem.
- Ensures that coworkers have adequate information (including up to date technical documentation when appropriate or requested).
- Considers others schedules when requesting time off or scheduling appointments.
- Assist Project Managers with requirement identification and definition in Project Planning phase.
- Assist with project scope definition and management plan
- Facilitate communication and project meetings in the absence of the project manager.

Criteria: Uses tact and respect when communicating with others.

- Facilitate an elicitation session with a large group of stakeholders
- Tactful and respectful when dealing with others
- Demonstrates respect, integrity, and keeps commitments.
- Professional behavior when dealing with all staff members.

<u>Criteria</u>: <u>Deals appropriately and professionally with conflicts and unanticipated problems.</u>

- Remains open to others' ideas and opinions even when they conflict with your own.
- Identifies and resolves conflicts.

Category: WORK HABITS

<u>Criteria</u>: Complies with leave policies and procedures

- Ensures compliance with all applicable laws, policies, procedures, and standards.
- Plans leave ahead of time and provides adequate notice to supervisor.
- Attend internal MDTA staff meetings as requested.
- Complies with all leave policies and procedures.
- Submits accurate time sheet.

Criteria: Punctuality (start time, breaks)

- Prompt when reporting to work, late no more than 4 times per year
- Prompt when reporting to work, meetings, training, etc.

Criteria: Use and application of time

- Effective meeting management (starting on time, preparation, facilitation, agendas in advance, minutes).
- Appropriate meeting participation (arrive on time with appropriate materials, adheres to established agenda).
- Keeps Outlook calendar up to date so that other staff members are aware of availability.

Criteria: Use and care of State property

- Have no occurrence of damage to state property due to carelessness.
- Reports equipment damage or malfunction to supervisor.

• Maintains a neat and orderly work area when working at MDTA site.

Criteria: Complies with safety rules and regulations

• Reports unsafe working conditions.

EXHIBIT A

TO CONTRACTOR'S EMPLOYEES AND AGENTS WHO WILL BE GIVEN ACCESS TO THE CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

Printed Name and Address of Employee or Agent		Signature	Date
	-		
	- -		
	-		